





## Emerging strategic risks in the Asia-Pacific and the impact on the nuclear non-proliferation regime

The Japanese perspective

Nobumasa Akiyama

March 2023

### **About the Author**



Nobumasa Akiyama
Dean of the School of
International and Public
Policy at Hitotsubashi
University and Adjunct
Research Fellow at Japan
Institute of International

Nobumasa Akiyama is a member of APLN, Dean of the School of International and Public Policy at Hitotsubashi University and Adjunct Research Fellow at Japan Institute of International Affairs. His other professional appointments include a member of the International Group of Eminent Persons for a World without Nuclear Weapons and Advisor to the Japanese delegation to the NPT Review Conferences since 2000. Recent publication includes: "'No first use' in the context of the U.S.-Japan Alliance," Asian Security, (2021), "Al Nuclear Winter or Al That Saves Humanity? Al and Nuclear Deterrence," Joachim von Braun, Margaret S. Archer, Gregory M. Reichberg, Marcelo Sanchez-Sorondo, eds, Robotics, Al, and Humanity (Springer, 2021).

### Executive summary

Structural factors are not yet sufficient to prompt Japan to choose the nuclear option, but if the Japan-US alliance were to falter this could change.

### Japan's security concerns, priorities, and perceptions of strategic risk:

- The strategic environment surrounding Japan is becoming more challenging and complex.
- China is significantly increasing its capabilities in nuclear and conventional forces, as well as in new domains such as cyber and outer space.
- The risk of China's invasion of Taiwan has become more frequently discussed in Japan after Russia's invasion of Ukraine and could pose a vital or even an existential threat to Japan.
- North Korea continues to develop nuclear weapons, frequently testing various types of delivery systems and moving closer to acquiring a more robust nuclear capability.

### Major policy changes and continuities in Japan:

- Japan released its new National Security Strategy, the National Defense Program Outline, and the Mid-term Defense Force Development Plan. In the revision process, there are ongoing discussions regarding how to deal with the growing threat of China and North Korea's nuclear capability, and how to create a more favourable security environment for Japan.
- Three major issues have emerged in response to the growing threats in East Asia and in the wake of the war in Ukraine: Defense spending, "counter-strike capability", and the credibility of extended nuclear deterrence.

### Factors that could affect Japan's approach to nuclear weapons and their impact on the nuclear non-proliferation regime:

- There is growing concern about the credibility and reliability of the extended nuclear deterrence offered by the United States but, to date, this has not changed current alliance arrangements.
- Three scenarios US retreat from Asia, nuclear armament of South Korea, or a situation in which Japan is left behind in a US-China rapprochement – could potentially alter this situation and lead to Japan to consider developing its own nuclear weapons.
- Structural factors are not yet sufficient to prompt Japan to choose the nuclear option, but if the Japan-US alliance were to falter this could change.
- A decision by Japan to possess nuclear weapons would make the security dynamic in Asia more complex and riskier and would destroy the global nonproliferation regime. To prevent this, it is necessary to work to maintain the credibility of extended deterrence between Japan and the United States.
- In the medium to long term, diplomatic efforts are also needed to encourage China to engage in arms control and risk management dialogue, with Japan and the United States taking joint steps with South Korea and Australia to reduce nuclear threats in the region.
   It will also be necessary to engage in risk management dialogue with Pyongyang, while aiming for North Korea's denuclearisation.

# The Kishida Government's security concerns, priorities, and perception of strategic risks

The strategic environment surrounding Japan is becoming more challenging and complex. China is significantly increasing its capabilities within the nuclear and conventional domain, as well as in new spheres such as cyber and outer space. North Korea continues to develop nuclear weapons, frequently testing various types of delivery systems and moving closer to acquiring a more robust nuclear capability.

### China

The Japanese threat perception when it comes to China is not merely composed of quantitative factors of military capability. Instead, events from further afield are seen as an indication of risks within Japan; most notably, the invasion of Ukraine by Russia has attracted great attention and the fact that a nuclear-armed superpower invaded a neighbouring non-nuclear-weapon state is considered everyone's business, with implications for states in East Asia, including Japan.

In March 2021, Commander Davidson of the Indo-Pacific Command stated that China may "invade Taiwan within six years". The risk of a Taiwan Strait crisis is also taken ever more seriously in Japan, where Russia's invasion of Ukraine is seen as a striking example of that risk. The increasingly dictatorial tone of the Xi Jinping administration in China is exacerbating these fears. While Commander Davidson's prediction was likely based on his assessment of China's military buildup, the political and social situation in China also seems to be influencing perceptions of the risks of a forthcoming Chinese invasion of Taiwan.

The concern that China could gain maritime dominance in the East China Sea and occupy the Senkaku Islands is not small within Japan. If this was to happen, Japan would be placed in a very vulnerable position. This concern is particularly acute since the future of Taiwan seems to be a higher priority for China.

In terms of capabilities, China is steadily building up its nuclear arsenal, improving its deterrence capability, and overcomingvulnerabilities to the United States. The liquid-fueled DF-5 intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs; 12,000 km range) have traditionally served as a nuclear deterrent to the United States. The DF-5B version, which has an extended range and is capable of carrying multiple individually guided reentry vehicles (MIRVs), were first deployed in the 2010s. The DF-31, a solid-fueled, transporterected-launcher (TEL) version was introduced in the 2000s. The DF-41, a longer-range, MIRV-enabled version, has also been introduced. In addition, six strategic nuclear-powered submarines carrying the JL-2 submarine-launched ballistic missile (SLBM;8,000 km range) are in service, and the H-6K strategic bombers carrying the CJ-20 nuclear-powered cruise missile are in operation. As for SLBMs, if their range is 8,000 kilometers, they would have to go beyond the First Island Chain and enter the western Pacific in order to strike the US mainland. To overcome this problem, China is developing SLBMs with a range of 12,000 km, while also attempting to secure a route into the Western Pacific – which would pass through the waters around Japan.

The strategic environment surrounding Japan is becoming more challenging and complex.

In addition, as reported last year, hundreds of silos are reportedly under construction in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region.<sup>2</sup> Even if ICBMs will not be deployed from all of these silos, they can be expected to complicate US calculations, allowing China to overcome vulnerabilites to the United States.

In addition to these challenges, China is developing and deploying medium- and intermediate-range missiles capable of carrying new nuclear warheads at the sub-strategic level. The DF-21, a solid-fuel MRBM (2,000 km range), is capable of carrying both conventional and nuclear warheads, and the latest nuclear variant, DF-21E, which was revealed in 2016. The road-mobile DF-26, also revealed in 2016, is a solid-fuel IRBM with a range of 4,000 kilometers. It is considered an anti-ship ballistic missile (ASBM) capable of hitting large ships sailing at sea (the anti-ship variant DF-26B was tested in 2020), and is also believed to be capable of carrying a nuclear warhead.3 In 2021, China deployed the DF-17, an MRBM equipped with a hypersonic glide vehicle (HGV), a weapon that glides through the atmosphere at more than five times the speed of sound and hits its target while evading enemy missile defence systems. The HGVs aboard the DF-17 are said to be capable of launching nuclear warheads.4 If China is increasing the number of nuclear warheads, as predicted by the US Department of Defense, it may be logical to assume that nuclear warheads would be carried not only on strategic, but also on sub-strategic delivery vehicles.

China is also reportedly developing a new system that can launch HGVs from any location in space towards the ground; in August 2021, China is believed to have conducted a launch test of a partial orbital bombardment system (FOBS) with HGVs on board. Meanwhile, some have expressed scepticism on whether this capability would be a strategic game changer by providing China with an advantage over the United States.<sup>5</sup>

With regard to political and economic factors, Xi Jinping declared in his political report, at the beginning of the 2022 Communist Party Congress, that he would never renounce the use of force as an option for Taiwan reunification. This declaration was perceived as a change from the previous Chinese policy of using military force to block any attempt by the Taiwanese side to change the status quo, to one that suggests willingness on the Chinese side to use force to change the status quo in its favour.

Socioeconomic factors add to these concerns. Some predict that the Chinese economy will soon enter a phase of decline over the long term due to the setback in economic growth, as seen in the bursting of the bubble economy, an ageing population, and the rapid decline of the population. If this outlook is realised, China's ambition to surpass the United States in economic power and become the world's dominant power will become remarkably difficult to achieve. If this scenario appears to become more likely. China might be tempted to take action before the situation worsens. The prospect of a preemptive attack has also been discussed in this context. This view was expressed even before Russia's invasion of Ukraine began.8 It is worth noting that it is uncertain at this moment to what extent such socioeconomic factors affect the psyche of Chinese leaders. However, in Japan, the risk of China's invasion of Taiwan has become more frequently discussed after the Russian invasion started in February, 2022. The configuration of an authoritarian superpower with nuclear weapons

In Japan, the risk of China's invasion of Taiwan has become more frequently discussed after Russia's invasion of Ukraine. invading a non-nuclear-weapon state neighbour for reasons of its own security was enough to remind the Japanese public of the risk that China might pose in East Asia.

If China was to invade and unify Taiwan, China could gain control of the sea lanes not only in the Taiwan Strait but also in the waters off the east coast of Taiwan. In that case, the security of Japan's sea lanes would be severely hampered for as long as the relationship between Japan and China remains unstable. If this is the case, China's control of Taiwan could pose a vital or even an existential threat to Japan.<sup>9</sup>

In response to the visit of former US Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi to Taiwan in August 2022, the Chinese People's Liberation Army conducted military drills by setting up six exercise zones surrounding the main island of Taiwan. One of the exercise zones covered a part of Japan's exclusive economic zone, and according to analysis by Taiwanese authorities, the targets envisioned in the exercises included attacks on Okinawa and other parts of Japan.<sup>10</sup>

Former Prime Minister Abe stated in December 2021, that a Taiwan contingency is a Japan-US alliance contingency.11 If the United States were to provide assistance to Taiwan in the event of an attack on Taiwan, US military bases in Japan would be used for US operations to extend assistance to Taiwan. Additionally, the Japanese Self-Defence Forces would be responsible for logistical support operations and escorting US forces. It is inevitable that Japan would be involved if Taiwan was invaded. In that case, it would make sense, in militarily terms, for China to attack US military assets and SDF bases in Japan in order to neutralise American and Japanese support for Taiwan. Even if China does not actually launch an attack against Japan, and instead simply threatens Japan to dissuade Japanese support for the United States, US assistance operations against Taiwan would not be sustainable. For Japan, improving its deterrence would therefore also mean building resilience against such an attempt to decouple Japan from the United States.

### **North Korea**

In addition to the risk that comes from a possible Chinese invasion of Taiwan, there is also a significant risk of American bases and SDF bases in Japan becoming targets of attack if a conflict breaks out on the Korean Peninsula. This risk is likely to increase.

As North Korea's ultimate goal appears to be regime survival, the regime recognises that building its own nuclear deterrent capability is essential to counter the modern conventional forces of the United States and South Korea, as well as the US nuclear threat. To this end, North Korea continues to develop ballistic missiles, with the means to deliver nuclear warheads.

Kim Jong Un has emphasised that North Korea continues to strengthen its nuclear capability by developing 'tactical nuclear weapons', improving ICBM's hit rate within a 15,000 km range, and upgrading nuclear first-strike and retaliatory strike capabilities. He has stated that North Korea has successfully undertaken a program to miniaturise, lighten and standardise nuclear weapons and that it would continue to "make nuclear weapons smaller and

North Korea continues to strengthen its nuclear capability by developing 'tactical nuclear weapons', improving ICBM's hit rate within a 15,000 km range, and upgrading nuclear first-strike and retaliatory strike capabilities.

lighter for more tactical uses."<sup>12</sup> In addition, in 2022, North Korea resumed ballistic missile launches of IRBM-class missiles and above, which it had not done since 2018. It has also launched new ICBM-class ballistic missiles and is working to strengthen its nuclear capabilities.

Based on the technological maturity of its nuclear weapons, estimated through nuclear tests to date, we cannot rule out the possibility that it has already achieved miniaturisation of nuclear warheads and already possesses the capability to at least mount these on ballistic missiles, such as the Nodong missiles, which would enable nuclear strike against Japan. Furthermore, in May 2019, it resumed and repeatedly tested new short-range ballistic missiles (SRBMs) capable of flying at low altitudes and on irregular trajectories. Diversifying its launch modes, for instance by adding rail-launched and submarine-launched types, would improve the survivability of weapons, while adding an irregular trajectory would improve the survivability against missile defence systems. Recently, Pyongynag has also pursued the operationalisation of long-range cruise missiles. In April 2022, it tested a missile it called a "new tactical guided missile" to enhance the effectiveness of tactical nuclear operations.

These developments are driven by a strategy of acquiring nuclear deterrence through the possession of nuclear weapons and longrange ballistic missiles, with the aim of securing the survival of the regime. Additionally, there is a desire to acquire tactical nuclear capabilities to deal with possible armed conflicts with South Korea and the United States, in the face of inferiority to their conventional forces. It seems that there is a strategy objective within North Korea to take the lead in managing the situation at all stages.<sup>13</sup>

Thus, China and North Korea are building up their nuclear capabilities, and both of their nuclear weapons policies foreshadow the development of assertive regional strategies.<sup>14</sup>

### Major policy changes and continuities in Japan

In 2022, Japan released its new National Security Strategy, the National Defence Program Outline, and the Mid-term Defence Force Development Plan. In the process of revising these documents, discussions took place on how to deal with the growing threat of China and North Korea's nuclear capabilities, as well as how to create a more favourable security environment for Japan. In particular, there has been active discussion on the possible conflicts in Japan's vicinity, such as a Taiwan crisis or a Korean Peninsula contingency.

During these debates, three major issues emerged in response to the growing threats in East Asia and in the wake of the war in Ukraine; the first is the issue of defence spending, the second is 'counter-strike capability', and the third is the credibility of extended nuclear deterrence. Other issues include the question of improving resilience through deterrence denial and mitigation, including missile defence, and combat continuity capabilities such as the ability to supply ammunition. The first three issues are briefly discussed below, as these were the ones identified as being the most pressing.

The United States has gently, but persistently, demanded an increase in defence spending as a means of strengthening deterrence in the Indo-Pacific region. But the Japanese government has generally maintained a spending ceiling of 1% of its GDP, due to concerns over fiscal policy and public opinion. However, there is now a growing consensus within the ruling coalition that this ceiling should be raised and defence spending be increased to 2% of GDP over the next five years. This is supported by public opinion, with 55% of respondents to a NHK poll and 62% of respondents to a Sankei Shimbun survey supporting an increase in Japanese defence spending. In light of these changes, Prime Minister Kishida instructed relevant cabinet members to increase defence budget up to 2% of GDP by 2027.

In addition, Japan has traditionally adopted an 'Exclusively Defence-Oriented Policy (EDOP)' or Senshu Boei, more strictly, maintaining only the ability to intercept or prevent attacks within Japan's own territory, as opposed to launching an offensive attack. Until now, under the Japan-US Security Treaty, Japan has taken on the role of defensive shield, leaving the role of spearhead attacks on the enemy to the United States military. However, as China and North Korea's missile capabilities improve, and US military assets and Self Defence Force bases in Japan are increasingly likely targets in the event of conflict breaking out either in Taiwan or the Korean Peninsula, existing missile defences alone will be insufficient to prevent an attack. Therefore, in order to reduce the incentive for China to carry out an attack to neutralise US and SDF assets in Japan, the Japanese Government aims to change this policy and improve deterrence by adding a second-strike capability. This would consist of the capability to attack ballistic missiles and other missiles, as well as other military assets, in the opponent's territory. Possessing a counterattack capability would allow Japan to delay or suppress an adversary's second-strike capability while it could wait the arrival of support from the United States and partner countries, or re-establish its counter-attack posture. Thus it could complicate the strategic calculus of the adversary by demonstrating that their strategic objectives are more difficult and more costly to achieve. According to the ruling Liberal Democratic Party's proposal, such counter-attack capabilities would also be

In 2022, Japan has released its new National Security Strategy, the National Defence Program Outline, and the Midterm Defence Force Development Plan.

consistent with EDOP as the minimum necessary self-defence capability. Japanese public opinion on this issue is also changing, with 62.1% of respondents to a joint survey by the Sankei Shimbun and the Fuji News Network supporting the proposal, outnumbering those who disapprove.<sup>15</sup>

Another major issue is how to ensure the credibility of extended nuclear deterrence. In the case of Russia's invasion of Ukraine, the nuclear deterrence of the United States and NATO did not extend to Ukraine. This suggests that if Ukraine had been covered by an ally's nuclear deterrence, it seems unlikely it would have been attacked by Russia. Of course, the US commitment to extended nuclear deterrence would naturally differ between Japan, a treaty ally, and Ukraine, which does not have any legal arrangements for collective self-defence. There is no indication that confidence in the support of the United States has declined at this point. However, in February 2022, shortly after Russia invaded Ukraine, former Prime Minister Shinzo Abe indicated that Japan should discuss the possibility of some form of nuclear sharing arrangement in light of Russia's invasion of Ukraine. In a Mainichi Shimbun survey, 57% of respondents agreed that nuclear sharing should at least be discussed (if not actually done).16

However, many Japanese security experts question whether a NATO-style nuclear sharing arrangement, in which US nuclear weapons are deployed in Japan on Japanese-operated fighter aircraft, and decisions on their use are made jointly through the Nuclear Planning Group, would enhance the credibility of US extended nuclear deterrence or not. What Japan actually needs for nuclear assurance would be closer and more institutionalised consultation with the United States on operational planning that includes discussion on scenarios in which nuclear weapons would used by the United States, and a strengthened posture for joint operations.

Shortly after Russia invaded Ukraine, former Prime Minister Shinzo Abe indicated that Japan should discuss the possibility of some form of nuclear sharing arrangement in light of Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

# Events that could change Japan's approach to nuclear weapons and the nuclear non-proliferation regime

To date, concerns about the salience of nuclear weapons and deterrence offered by the United States has not led to actual changes to alliance arrangements. That is, it has not resulted in the pursuit of nuclear sharing or a decision to build an independent Japanese nuclear capability. However, there are at least three scenarios that could potentially alter this situation.

The first is a possible US retreat from Asia. If the United States no longer competes with China and no longer fulfills its treaty obligations on collective defence to its allies in Asia, Japan will be forced to consider having a nuclear element in its own defence and deterrence capabilities.

The second scenario is the nuclear armament of South Korea. If South Korea was to acquire nuclear weapons, Japan would likely develop nuclear weapons as well, or be left as the United States' only major non-nuclear weapon state ally in East Asia. In a scenario, in which the relationship between Japan and South Korea had deteriorated, there would be growing concern in Japan over being left behind, and public calls for Japan to arm itself with nuclear weapons would increase.

Third, a situation may arise in which Japan is left behind in a Nixon Shock-like, surprise US-China rapprochement. Stability in the US-China relationship is generally favourable to Japan's security. However, rapprochement could end the constraints on China's regional assertiveness, giving rise to the stability-instability paradox and making it more likely that Japan would resort to developing its own nuclear weapons.

If the United States
no longer competes
with China and no
longer fulfills its treaty
obligations on collective
defence to its allies
in Asia, Japan will be
forced to consider
having a nuclear
element in its own
defence and deterrence
capabilities.

### **Conclusion**

The growing nuclear capabilities of China and North Korea bring structural changes which have prompted Japan to strengthen its defences. On top of this, Russia's invasion of Ukraine has triggered a shift in government and public opinion, in support of more robust defence capabilities and posture. However, despite the calls of more hawkish voices, the argument that Japan itself should possess nuclear weapons has not gained traction. This can be attributed to the very good state of Japan-US relations. While doubts about the credibility of the United States' extended nuclear deterrence can never be completely dispelled, strengthening deterrence through the Japan-US alliance would be a more realistic and effective option than Japan possessing its own nuclear capabilities or engaging in a NATO-style nuclear sharing agreement.<sup>17</sup> As reported, a former minister of defence would not consider it feasible to introduce a NATO-like system as it is, but important to strengthen deterrence (under the US nuclear umbrella).18

In other words, although the structural factors that could alter Japan's nuclear future are brewing, they are not yet sufficient to prompt Japan to choose the nuclear option. It is unclear what the ultimate trigger would be, but it can be inferred from the discourse surrounding Japan's security since the start of the Russian war in Ukraine that the nuclear option would become more attractive to Tokyo if the Japan-US alliance were to falter. However, a decision by Japan to possess nuclear weapons would not only make the security dynamic in Asia more complex and riskier, it would also destroy the global nonproliferation regime.

In order to prevent this, it is necessary, first of all, to maintain the credibility of extended deterrence between Japan and the United States. That is, to strengthen deterrence against China and North Korea as an alliance. This alone, however, is not enough. In the medium to long term, diplomatic efforts are needed to encourage China to engage in arms control and risk management dialogue, with Japan and the United States taking joint steps with South Korea and Australia to reduce nuclear threats in the region. It will also be necessary to engage in risk management dialogue with Pyongyang, while aiming for North Korea's denuclearisation.

Although the structural factors that could alter Japan's nuclear future are brewing, they are not yet sufficient to prompt Japan to choose the nuclear option.

### References

- Adela Suliman, "China could invade Taiwan in the next 6 years, assume global leadership role, U.S. admiral warns," NBC News, 10 March 2021, <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/china-could-invade-taiwan-next-6-years-assume-global-leadership-n1260386">https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/china-could-invade-taiwan-next-6-years-assume-global-leadership-n1260386</a>.
- Eg., Jobby Warrick, "China is building more than 100 new missile silos in its western desert, analysts say," The Washington Post, 30 June 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/china-nuclear-missile-silos/2021/06/30/0fa8debc-d9c2-11eb-bb9e-70fda8c37057\_story.html.
- Missile Defense Project, "DF-26," Missile Threat, Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 8, 2018, last modified 6 August 2021, <a href="https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/dong-feng-26-df-26/">https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/dong-feng-26-df-26/</a>.
- Missile Defense Project, "DF-17," Missile Threat, Center for Strategic and International Studies, last updated 2 August 2021, <a href="https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/df-17/#easy-footnote-bottom-2-6423.">https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/df-17/#easy-footnote-bottom-2-6423.</a>
- 5 Timothy Wright, "Is China gliding toward a FOBS capability?" International Institute for Strategic Studies, 22 October 2021, <a href="https://www.iiss.org/blogs/analysis/2021/10/is-china-gliding-toward-a-fobs-capability.">https://www.iiss.org/blogs/analysis/2021/10/is-china-gliding-toward-a-fobs-capability.</a>
- 6 CK Tan, "Xi vows never to renounce use of force to 'reunify' with Taiwan," *Nikkei Asia*, 16 October 2022, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/China-s-party-congress/Xi-vows-never-to-renounce-use-of-force-to-reunify-with-Taiwan.
- 7 Kawashima Shin, "Xi Jinping's "Peaceful Unification" Versus Taiwan's Reality: Can They Be Reconciled?", Nippon.com, 12 December 2022, https://www.nippon.com/en/in-depth/a08501/
- 8 See for example: Oriana Skylar Mastro, "The Taiwan Temptation: Why Beijing Might Resort to Force," Foreign Affairs, July/August 2021, <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-06-03/china-taiwan-war-temptation.">https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-06-03/china-taiwan-war-temptation.</a>
- 9 See for example: Sato Masahisa, *A day when Japan is invaded* (日本が侵攻される日), Gento-sha, 2022.
- 10 "Chinese military drill was a test of a plan of invading Taiwan," Taiwanese defense authority says" (台湾国防部「中国軍演習は対台湾作戦案を検証したもの」) NHK News, 1 September, 2022, https://www3.nhk.or.jp/news/html/20220901/k10013797581000.html.
- 11 "Taiwan contingency is a Japan-U.S. alliance contingency, former Prime Minister Abe said" (「台湾有事は日米同盟の有事」 安倍元首相が講演), Sankei Shimbun, 1 December 2021, https://www.sankei.com/article/20211201-CFE4LFKGOZKJBDVS2FOX6LFWQI/.

- 12 Adam Mount and Jungsup Kim, "North Korea's Tactical Nuclear Threshold is Frighteningly Low", Foreign Policy, 8 December 2022, <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/12/08/north-korea-tactical-nuclear-threat/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/12/08/north-korea-tactical-nuclear-threat/</a>
- 13 Kelsey Davenport, "North Korea Passes Nuclear Law," Arms Control Today, October 2022, https://www. armscontrol.org/act/2022-10/news/north-korea-passes-nuclear-law.
- 14 See, for instance, Michishita Narushige, "War in Ukraine and Security in East Asia" (ウクライナ戦争と東アジアの安全保障), SSDP Essay, July 2022, http://ssdpaki.la.coocan.jp/proposals/111.html; Boeisho (Ministry of Defence), Defese White Paper (防衛白書), 2022, https://www.mod.go.jp/j/publication/wp/wp2022/pdf/index.html.
- 15 "Counter Strike Capability: The majority of supporters of LDP, CDP, and Ishin Party say yes" (反撃能力 自民、立民、維新支持層の半数以上「保有すべきだ」), Sankei Shimbun, 14 November 2022, https://www.sankei.com/article/20221114-O3WJU7HJ7JM75CMVSC4EKJCIGI/.
- 16 "87% was concerned about Japan's security over the war in Ukraine" (ウクライナ侵攻巡り日本の安全保障「不安」87% 毎日新聞世論調査), Mainichi Shimbun, 19 March 2022, https://mainichi.jp/articles/20220319/k00/00m/040/267000c.
- 17 "Maintain three non-nuclear princiiples, 'nuclear sharing' won't be acceptable," Kishida says" (非核三原則を堅持、「核共有」は認められない=岸田首相), Reuters, 28 February 2022, https://jp.reuters.com/article/japan-kishida-non-nuclear-principles-idJPKBN2KX084.
- 18 "Debate over 'nuclear deterrence' surfaced as the crisis in Ukraine deepens" (「核抑止」めぐる議論拡大 ウクライナ危機で急浮上一与野党 Jiji.com, 2 March 2022, <a href="https://www.jiji.com/jc/article?k=2022030101329&g=pol.">https://www.jiji.com/jc/article?k=2022030101329&g=pol.</a>

The European Leadership Network (ELN) is an independent, non-partisan, pan-European NGO with a network of nearly 200 past, present and future European leaders working to provide practical real-world solutions to political and security challenges.

The Asia-Pacific Leadership Network for Nuclear Non-Proliferation and Disarmament (APLN) is a network of former- and currently-serving political, diplomatic and military leaders, as well as senior government officials, scholars and opinion leaders across the Asia-Pacific region.

### **Contact**

Published by the European Leadership Network and the the Asia-Pacific Leadership Network, February 2023

European Leadership Network (ELN) 8 St James's Square London, UK, SE1Y 4JU

Asia-Pacific Leadership Network (APLN) 4th fl., 116, Pirundae-ro, Jongno-gu Seoul, ROK, 03035

@theELN | europeanleadershipnetwork.org @APLNofficial | apln.network

Published under the Creative Commons Attribution-ShareAlike 4 (

© The ELN and the APLN 2023

The opinions articulated in this report represent the views of the authors, and do not necessarily reflect the position of the European Leadership Network, the Asia-Pacific Leadership Network, or any of their members.





